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Mayor Steve Arnold completes term as Warden of Lambton County

. Clair Township Mayor Steve Arnald is nearing the
end of histwo-year term as Warden of Lamibton County. At
the recent Warden's Banquet held at the Wilkesport Com+-
munity Centre, Warden Arnold had an opportunity to thank
dl of the people who assigted him during thistime, to remi-
nisce about histerm in office, and to share his hopes for the

future of Lambton County with dignitaries, associates, fami-
ly and friends.

Warden Arnold praised the work of the 17 people who
comprise Lambton County Council and said, “1 couldn’t be
more humbled or more pleased” to have served with them.
For photo memories of the Warden's Banquet, seepage 4.

Partnership will benefit health of township residents

A new partnership between the Mooretown Sports Complex and
the Rapids Family Health Team (RFHT) will benefit the health of
many township residents. The complex will host informational ses-
sons offered by the RFHT to help those with specific health prob-
lemsto better cope with them.

The firgt health initiative being undertaken will be a free COPD
(chronic obgtructive pulmonary disease) Education and Exercise
program. The 10-week program will begin in January, 2013 and
will take place twice weekly on Mondays and Thursdays. The first
class of each week will include a combination of information and
exercise, and the entire second class will feature exercises that will
benefit the specia needs of the COPD sufferer.

The program will be presented by Certified Respiratory Special-
ist Candace Arsenault, R.N., assisted by another nurse. Ms. Arse-
nault says those attending the program will be monitored at dl
times to ensure their oxygen levels are good, and they will aso be
evaluated before and after the program to monitor improvement.

“We do spirometry (lung function test) and a six-minute walking

test before and after the program to evaluate how they have done
with the exercise,” said Ms. Arsenault. “We
also send a letter to their physicians to let
them know they (the participants) are regis-
tered and to give them updates.” She added
| that physicians do not have to be members of
the RFHT for their patients to be able to at-
| tend the program.
Participants are helped to develop action
plans so that they can advocate for them-
sves in the event of what Ms. Arsenault
refers to as a “lung attack”. “They can get
help faster,” she said. “Those who have had
COPD for awhile know when they are getting sick.”

Candace Arsenault

See Friendships, page 4

INSIDE Contact The Beacon by email at beacon@twp.stclair.on.ca
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Holiday Office Hours
The St. Clair Township office at
1155 Emily Street in Mooretown will
\’ be closed at noon on Dec. 24 and

- Dec. 31. It will be closed all day Dec.

25 and 26, and Jan. 2, 2013.
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Council meeting schedule

Beginning in December, St. Clair Township Council
will observe an altered meeting schedule. M eetings will
still be held on the first and third Mondays of each
month, with the first meeting on Monday, Dec. 3 at 7
p.m. However, the second regular meeting of the month
on Monday, Dec. 17 will be held at approximately 4:30
p.m. following two committee meetings that will begin
at 3 p.m. Anyone wishing to address council should call
the municipal office at 519-867-2021 for more infor-
mation.

Hydrant Flushing

. Clar Township resdents should be advised thet the Public
Works Department is now doing theannud flushing of dl fire hydrants
connected to the . Clair Township water sysem during the hours of
7:30 am. and 4:30 p.m. The flushing, which will continue through the
fdl, may cause discolouration when residents use taps, flush toilets, do
laundry, etc. as some sediment may be drawn into the resdence. It is
recommended that the cold water tap be dlowed to run for a few
minutes or until discolouration disgppears. If discolouration continues
after 10to 15 minutes of normd use, please natify Public Worksa 519
-867-2993. S. Clair Township Operations

Public meeting held on proposed Port
L ambton subdivision project

On Nov. 17, about 50 people attended a public meeting concerning a
new subdivison proposed for aparcd of land south of Port Lambton. The
land is bordered by the St. Clair Parkway, Brander Park Road, and Old
River Road. The subdivison plans cdl for the construction of a totd of
167 units- 32 sngle detached homes and 135 townhouses/'semi-detached
units.

A representative for the developer explained that the units were being
built to apped to Baby Boomerslooking for an atractive areain which to
live However, residentswho currently live near the areaunder discussion
were on hand to express multiple concerns regarding the wisdom of
building ardatively high-dendty development in an areathat many have
chosen because of itsquiet, rurd charm. Resident Don Myersreed adate-
ment in which he said the building of the development was “neither nec-
essay or wisg’, arguing thet many dready available lots in the areare-
main unpurchased. He noted the increasad traffic that would put a strain
on the undeveloped roads that border the development. Resident Dick
Primo, ared estate broker, pointed out that 170 people had signed a peti-
tion opposing the development. Drawing on his experience in red estate,
he expressed doubts whether the multi-family units proposed for the de-
velopment would ever be sold and  that unsold units could become rent-
as Hehinted that such an action would likely lead to decreased property
vaues Resdent Bob Murphy expressed concern over the potentid im-
pect of renters taking occupancy of the units and asked if there was evi-
dence of the need for such alarge development when population in that
area had decreasad in recent years. Other issues regarding theincdlusion of
the multi-family dwellings included the nead for increased policing and
fireservice coverage.

At the meding's condusion, moderator Dave Podiff, secretary-
tressurer of the Lambton Land Divison Committes, thanked the residents
for their input. He explained that aminimum of 14 days would be needed
to gather dl information and input pertinent to the project before any dedi-
sons could be made. Another public meating will be required to address
any rezoning mattersthat may ariseif the project discusson continues

Sewer Main Flushing

Public Works will be flushing dl sewer mains connected to the S.
Clar Township sewer sysem during the hours of 7:30 am. to 4:30
p.m. wel into the fal. During this maintenance procedure, resdents
may notice some gurgling noise in the drains. If this condition persists
after 24 to 48 hours of norma use, please natify Public Works at 519

Overnight parking on streets prohibited

Motorists are reminded that overnight parking
on all municipal streets is now prohibited until
April 1, 2013. This ensures that snow plow crews
will be able to clear the roads safely and efficiently.
Vehiclesleft parked on the streetswill be ticketed.

Residents are also asked to refrain from shoveling
snow out onto public roadways. The Ontario Highway
Traffic Act prohibits this practice and penaltieswill be

levied on those
who break this
law.  Unexpected

guantities of snow
on publicroadsare
hazardous to vehi-
cletraffic.

The Beacon is edited by Bonnie Stevenson and published monthly by St. Clair Township as a public service to the residents of the municipality.
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2012 Autumn Yard Waste Schedule

The Township of St Clair offers weekly garbage, bi-weekly recycling
and seasonal yard and brush collection. These collections are
indicated by symbols below and your area is shown on the map.

Blue Box Yard Waste Brush Day | Household
Hazardous Waste

Drop Off Days

Wednesday Yard Waste Collection ® corunna including Froomfield area, St. Clair Parkway (North of Emily St)
Friday Yard Waste Collection ® south Township Brigden, Courtright, Mooretown, Port Lambton, Sombra,
Wilkesport, Chenal Ecarte, Leeland Gardens, St. Clair Parkway (South of Mooretown)

November 2012 December 2012
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat
1| B2 3

10

9 10 11 12 13

11 12 17 I :
HrmpeeL 16 | ISl E 19 | 20
18 [He 24
23 |24 25 26 27 28 29
25 26 27 28 29 30 T
30 SEiae
: All labl terials (fibre, glass, :
RECY_CHNG recyclable ma eArla 3 [k, guss YARD WASTE COLLECTION: Yard waste includes grass, leaves,
plastic) can be placed together in the same blue box. e : 5
Separation of materials is nio longer required, garden plants, hedge trimmings, twigs (smaller than a pencil)
Not permitted: Kitchen waste, earth, stones, trees stumps,
logs , body woaod, large brush, whole shrubs with root ball
ACCEPT_ABLE BLUE BOX ITEMS: . ) attached. Place at roadside for collection bagged in clear plastic
Newsprint Smal! Plastic Cnntalners-#l—? bags, paper bags, or open containers clearly marked with an
Flyers Plastic Clam Shell Containers “x”_Containers must not exceed 23kg/50lb
Household Paper Tetra Pak
Catal Empty, Dry metal Paint Cans
a8 ogues Loyl gt I Household Hazardous Waste Drop Off: Clean Harbors
Magazines Glass Bottles i o . &
Office Paper Cans (Aluminum and Steel) 4090 Telfer Road, Corunna, Ontario 519-864-1021
Corrugated Cardboard Milk and Juice Cartons
Paper Tubes Drop off Items to Divert from Landfill:
Boxboard (ie: cereal boxes) 30"x 30" x 8” flattened tied www.recycleyourelectronics.ca
and bundled www.makethedrop.ca
*
o . . =4 * "
Free tutoring available in Corunna <> X * Lo«
&‘:}g The feeling of Joy ﬁ
Free tutoring in reading and math is available in Corunna for we receive from giving to others
children in Grades 1 through 7. A Skill and Drill program is . is a gift we give ourselves.

offered a St Andrew’s Presbyterian

Church on Mondays and Wednesdays from Your donation to Operation Christmas Tree or

5:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. Registration is ongo- *he St. Vincent DePaul Christmas hamper program
ing throughout the school year based on will make the season bright for
availability. St. Clair Township’s less fortunate families.

This program is sponsored by the Organiza- @ See page 10 for more information.
tion for Literacy in Lambton. To register your child, call 519- Have aJO)’ﬁﬂ Christmas

332-4876. 9 2
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Warden’s Banquet marks end of term for Mayor Steve Arnold

The Warden's Banquet held Nov. 17
in Wilkesport saw the Wilkesport Commu-
nity Centre filled with dignitaries munici-
pd and county daf, friends and family
members of &. Clar Township Mayor
Seve Arnold who, for the past two years
has served as Warden of Lambton County.
A new Warden will soon be dected, but on
this particular evening, Warden Arnold
wasthe recipient of thanksfor hisserviceto
the county as well as many good wishes,
plus alittle good-natured ribbing from his
colleagues Above left: Warden Arnold
oreets banquet guests Right: Piper Stu-
art Sharp leads Warden Arnold and
head table guessto the front of the hall.
Bdow: Town crier Les Whiting of Pe-
trolia entertains guestswith a witty ‘cry’
about Warden Arnald to formally open
thebanquet.

Above Deputy Warden Lonny Napper presents Warden
Arnold with agift to commemorate hisserviceto Lamb-
ton County. Photos by Bonnie Sevenson

; : . cardio and stretching.

Program Of ten results lnf rlendslup N During the program, participants will also hear from a dieti-
From page 1 cian, a psychologist, a pharmacist and a respiratory therapist,
) . . who come in to offer information from their special fields of
Ilinesses such as pneumonia are especially serious for those  expertise. Family members are invited to attend the educational

with COPD and help needs to be sought quickly. “People often  hortion of the program to become informed about the disease.
wait (to get help) because they don’t want to wait in an emergen- When the program is finished, participants will not be on
cy room or a doctor’s office,” she said. “If they have their own  their own. “We do case management,” said Ms. Arsenault. “We
med',fﬂ'o” they can start it as soon as they know they are gefting  fojlow up with them (participants), either by telephone or
sick. o o through an appointment, and they are always free to contact us.”
Program participants are taught how to lessen the difficulties  one of the unexpected benefits of the program is the number
that arise because of their COPD. Since smoking accounts for 95 of frjendships that are often made over the course of 10 weeks,
per cent of COPD cases, participants who are till smoking are  « Friendships have developed while classes were in progress,”
urged to give up the habit. And the next most helpful thing they  o5iq Ms. Arsenault, who notes that these friendshi ps alow the

can do for their condition is to be more active. “Aside from quit- o friends to share experiences and offer support.

ting smoking, exercise is the next best thing they can do to im- Anyone wishing to obtain more information about this pro-

prove it,” said Ms. Arsenaullt. Exercises taught during the pro-  gram can contact Candace Arsenault at 519-339-8949, ext. 174.
gram include COPD-specific breathing and resistance exercises,
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The St. Clair Raids brought rebel conflict close to home

Courtesy of Dr. John C. Carter

The S. Clair Raids of 1838 belong to atime in Canadian history
when rebellion againgt British rule shattered the peace of Upper and
Lower Canada.

When the initial rebellions were put down in 1837, many of the
rebels fled to American border states, including Michigan. There,
American sympathizers augmented their numbers and, convinced
of support for a popular uprising against what was perceived as
British oppression and tyranny, patriotic forces banded together to
renew their effortsto “liberate” the Canadas from British rule.

Between January and December, 1838, at least 13 incidents of
armed invasion and rebdlious acts occurred, and at least three of
these took place along the St. Clair River. The first darm on June
22, 1838 resulted in the Moore Militia being called out, but no rebel
action occurred. But on the morning of June 28, 1838, a doop be-
longing to Charles (Bourman) Bowerman landed an armed party in
Sombra near ageneral store kept by Claude Gouin. Stock was plun-
dered and the patriots proceeded to the commissariat under charge
of Captain McDondd. Eight barrels of flour and 15 bushels of oats
were stolen, and Captain McDonald and Angus McDonald were
taken prisoner. When the booty and captives were stowed aboard
the doop, the rebels sailed northward up the river to Palmer, now
known as &. Clair.

A Michigan deputy marsha crossed the river from Palmer to
Sutherland’'s Landing, between Courtright and Mooretown, to as-
sure the commander of the Moore Militia that he would do dl he
could to preserve the peace. He revealed that the American steamer
General Gratiot would soon arrive from Detroit and it would be
sent in pursuit of theinvaders.

But the deputy marshal’ s words were not heeded, and 17 Moore
Militia volunteers plus seven Chippewa warriors boarded log ca-
noes and pursued the rebels. The patriots landed on the Michigan
shore and fled, and the doop was abandoned in American waters
where it became the property of the United States government
aong with arms and munitions found aboard.

The stolen goods were returned to their rightful ownersin Cana-
da, the McDonalds were freed, and the sloop was hitched to the
General Gratiot to be towed back to Detroit. The potentia for war
between England and the United States had been averted.

Letters written to officials on June 27 indicated that another
group of rebels had landed at Nugent’s Inn about two miles above
Baby Point, now know as Port Lambton, where they hoisted aliber-
ty pole and a tri-coloured flag, then awaited further orders. They
had been ferried across the &. Clair River on the U.S. steamer Ma-
comb. Local observers reported that 300 pirates had landed, and that
400 more were expected to cross the river in small boats and ca
noes. In a report issued by Lt. Governor Sir George Arthur, this
number was later reduced to less than 100. The Moore Militia
marched to Nugent’'s Inn and arrested six men, including Horace
Cooley, who had previously been in prison on a charge of carrying
messages between the patriots in Michigan and discontented resi-
dentsin Upper Canada. And in another action on the same day, four
patriots invaded the house of Mrs. Lick on Bear Creek and shot
Captain William Kerry to death before making their escape.

Dr. John C. Carter is shown here with Tyler Hurst, a re-enactor
whose uniform is an amalgam of the British uniforms that were

wor n between the War of 1812 and 1842. Photo submitted

In dl, 11 captured patriots were eventuadly tried before the
Court of the King's Bench in Sandwich at the end of September.
Charles Bowerman and Horace Cooley were found guilty of bur-
glary and were sentenced to hang on Oct. 2. Their death sentences
were commuted and only Cooley was sentenced to transportation.
He became one of 93 English speaking rebels who were sent to
the pena colony of Van Dieman’s Land, now known as Tasma
nia, as political prisoners for their involvement in the Upper Cana-
daRebdllion of 1838.

As we mark the 175th anniversary of these events, it is with
interest that residents of Lambton County can include the St. Clair
Raids as part of thisimportant chapter in Canada s history.

~Dr. John C. Carter is a research associate in the School of
History and Classics, University of Tasmania. He can be contact-
ed at drjohncarter @bell.net.

Editor’ s note: Some editing for length has been done but care
has been taken to maintain the original intent of this story.
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Brigden Fair honours Dave Robinson for 50 years of volunteer service

Courtesy of theBrigden Fair

Who would have thought thet the need for a
dog tag would result in Dave Robinson volun-
teering 50 years of service to the Brigden Fair?
Those who know Dave know he can grikeup a
converstion with anyone. It was this friendly
nature that leed to his discussion about the fair
with the dog catcher, who recruited himin 1962
while getting the tag for Dave sdog, Butch.

Dave recdls that, a thet time, the fair was
quite smdl. When he garted working the entry
gates, the fairgrounds covered only about three
acres Parking for the fair was outsde of the
gates and on the sreets of Brigden. But in the
mid-60s, the grounds expanded to five acresand
cars were dlowed to park onrdte. Further ex-
pandons led to 10, then to 50 acres until today,
the fairgrounds cover about 100 acres and the
main parking entrance is on Courtright Line. It
is a this main entrance that Dave has gregted
tens of thousands of visitorsover theyears

Dave's commitment to volunteering a the
gate has been unbroken for 50 years. He has
endured hest, cold, dust and rain with no com-
plants A few years ago, he accepted another
job a the fair with expectations that he would
dill cover a lesst two hours each day on the
gate Thet year, he kept the washrooms clean,
which surprised hiswife, Marian. Thefollowing
year, he dedined thejob, and that didn't surprise
Marian. However, he did donate the money he
earned back to the fair board so thet the pipesin
the washrooms could be upgraded to kegp up
with the pressure neads for the busy fadility. As
usud, Dave recognized aneed and met it.

Dave Robinson enjoys a lot of gories and
his life is rich with them. One involves some
lads, a few watchdogs, and the OPP. The fd-
lows didn't want to enter through the gete in the
traditional manner. Apparently, they didn’t want
to pay the entrance fees. So they decided to hop
the fence about 300 feet from the south gate but
landed in the midst of three German shepherds
who belonged to one of the midway workers.

Dave Robinson proudly displays his golden apron, a token of the Brigden Fair’s apprecia-
tion for his 50 years of volunteer service. With Dave is Moore Agricultural Society Presi-
dent John Scaott, left, Gates Committee Chair person Eldon Krohn, and Homecr aft Division

President Kathy Scott.

The dogs cornered the youths and Dave
thought the dogs had the Stuation under con-
trol, 0 he left them there and wert to cdl the
police 0 the lads could explain to the authori-
ties what had hgppened. Dave thinks they de-
served what they got.

While working the gate a the far, Dave
has warmly greeted generations of friends and
neighbours while enjoying the camaraderieand
companionship of his fellow volunteers. Ffty
consecutive years a the gate is an outstanding
achievement and achdlenge to today’ sgenera:
tion.

Thisyear hasbeen ayear of recognition for
Dave. Inaddition to his 50 years at the Brigden
Fair, he was recently acknowledged for his 40

Photo submitted

years of canvassng for the Canadian Cancer
Society, 17 years of of voluntegring a the
Stones and Bones Musaum, 20 years as a vol-
unteer & the Moore Museum, and 50 years a
the Lambton United Church Centre. For dl his
time, effort and commitment, he was recently
awarded the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee Medd.

Dave sfather taught him, “If you can't help
your neighbour, you can't hep yoursdf.” Dave
lives by these words and has offered countless
hours of volunteering throughout Lambton
Courty.

From all those whose lives have been
touched by this friendly, community-minded
gentleman ~

CONGRATULATIONS, DAVE!

Legion Dominion President asks for increased funeral support for veterans

In arecent generally-released L etter to the Editor from Royal
Canadian Legion Dominion President Gordon Moore, it was
pointed out that veterans receive only $3,600 to help cover the
cost of funeral expenses, with funeral directors obliged by law to
cover any remaining costs when the veteran's family cannot.
Mr. Maoore argues veterans should be dligible for $12,700, the
amount aready established for Canadian Forces and RCMP per-
sonnel.

Mr. Moore writes, “...these funds should be made available,
without complex eligibility requirements, to all those Veterans

who have insufficient financial means. Complex €ligibility re-
quirements are contrary to the “need principles’ enshrined in the
Canadian Forces Military and Veterans Re-Establishment and
Compensation Act (CFMVRCA). Veterans were willing to give
their lives for this country, honouring them properly in the last
final act isthe least the country can do for them.”

On behdf of the Royal Canadian Legion, Mr. Moore writes,
“...we fully support the efforts of the funeral directors to see an
increase in funding for Veterans funeral services and we will
continue to press the Federal government on thisissue.”
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line of duty on April 8, 2007.

Service remembers those who fought and died for their country

The sound of a solitary bugle gave notice that the time of remembrance
was at hand as millions of Canadians paid their respects to the fallen at 11
a.m. on Nov. 11. In Corunna, a sober crowd gathered at the clock tower ceno-
taph to hear Padre Paul Woolley speak of courage, loss and hope. When
wreaths were placed, Mayor Steve Arnold placed one in memory of Private
William Cushley of Port Lambton who died in the line of duty on Sept. 3,
2006, and another for Corporal Brent Poland of Camlachie, who died in the
Photos by Bonnie Stevenson

Alzheimer Society writing

contest raises awareness

The Alzheimer Society’s Forget Me Not writing contest
is a way to raise awareness of the disease and related de-
mentia as well as to raise funds for the Sarnia-Lambton
chapter. Stories and poems that begin with the words,
“Remember when...” are used to celebrate the gift of
memory. The contest includes two age groups and four cat-
egories: short story-age 18 and over; short story-age 17 and
under; poetry-age 18 and over; and poetry-age 17 and un-
der. The deadline for submissions is Jan. 31, 2013. Full
contest rules are available at the Alzheimer Society office,
420 East St. North in Sarnia, or at the Website,
www.al zheimer.sarnia.com.

An estimated 2,516 Sarnia-Lambton residents have Alz-
heimer’s disease or arelated dementia, and for every person
affected, there are family members, friends, co-workers and
neighbours who are affected as well. The Alzheimer Socie-
ty offers education, counseling, individual and group sup-
port, in-home caregiver respite, and a resource library.

The Sombra Township Optimist Club offersa series of chil-
dren’s craft classes that spark creativity and offer a lot of
fun as well. Here, Makayla Barclay, Samantha Houle and
Samantha Chauvin show off some of their creations. For
mor e infor mation, call 519-677-5954. Photo submitted
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Operation Christmas Tree sparks unique fundraising ideas

Operdtion Chrigmas Tree (OCT) is a program that brings out the generous
nature of hundreds of . Clair Township companies, community groups and
individuds. At the recent Poor Boy lunch OCT fundraiser, gponsored by the Roy-
a Canadian Legion Branch 447 in Corunna, one enterprisng group of women
explained ther donation. They'd made a quilt and raffled it off. From the pro-
ceeds, the group of women, who cdl themsalves Sew Crazy, bought fabric and
mede 25 pair of cozy flannd children’s pgames, nine pair of doll pgamas, and
two dall blankets They aso bought three cuddly stuffed animds. They donated
the results of their labours to be induded in designated OCT Christmas hampers
that will be digributed to the lessfortunate families of north &. Clair Townshipin
December. Spokesperson Peg Van Nice says Sew Crazy, which currently has
about 13 members, has been meeting asagroup for over Six years at the Corunna
Legion hdl. They enjoy what they do and have been active over the years doing
charitable work for severd organizations through their sewing. But the work is
a0 play. “Wehavefun,” said Mrs Van Nice. “They’reagood bunch of ladies”

Operation Christmas Tree President Fred Strickland, left,
with Moore Optimists President Mary Lou Abrams, Moore
Optimist and OCT Committee member Lorne Powell, and
Sew Crazy representative Peg Van Nice display sewn items
donated by the group.

Brigden Fair livestock auction benefits local charities

The 2012 Brigden Fair livestock cluding: Huron Boys Home; Wom- Agris Co-op, Brigden; Andy Hay-

auction provided generous donations
to local charitable organizations in-

y

BRIGDEN 3

Brigden Feeder Club champion geer exhibited
by Casgy Bruton with purchasr &. Clair Me-
chanical’s Tracey Dawson. Photo submitted

Sarnia-
Petrolia and

en's Interva Home of
Lambton; LCDS

- Brigden; Petrolia Food Bank; Inn of
the Good Shepherd; Salvation Army

Wallaceburg, and St. Francis Advo-
cates Dresden and Petrolia farm. Fair
organizers wish to thank Dresden
Meat Packers and McCormick Insur-
ance for paying for the cutting and
wrapping. Also, thanks are extended
to Bruton Farms for providing trans-
portation of the livestock to their fi-
nal destination and a special thank
you to Great West Auction for con-
ducting the sale.

Livestock auction buyers included:

wood and family; Beaver Meadow
Stables; Brigden Feed Mill; Bruce
Stephen’s Excavating; Chatham-Kent
Ready Mix; Chem Fab Industries
Inc.; Dallas Haul Inc.; Dresden Meat
Packers; Harold Thompson; Jeff Rob-
bins; Jim's Carpet Warehouse;
Kelly’'s Construction Services;
McCormick Insurance; Par Tee Rent-
als; Preece Enterprises; Scotiabank,
Petrolia; St. Clair Mechanical; Stead-
man Brothers Funeral Home, Corunna
and Brigden; Talbotville Livestock
Exchange; Watson TIM-BR Mart;
World’s Finest Shows; and the Moore
Agricultural Society.

40th annual Juvenile International Silver Stick Tournament comes to Mooretown

Don't let the NHL strike get you down. 2013 is going to
start with some exciting hockey action right here in St.
Clair Township.

The 40th annual Juvenile International Silver Stick
Tournament rolls into the Mooretown Sports Complex Jan.
3 through 6.

Teams that will be vying for top honours in each divi-
sion are:

AAA Division: Ajax, East Enders, Humberview, Missis-
sauga, Stouffville, and Whitby.

A Division: East Gwillimbury, Erie North Shore, Glan-
brook, Quinte West.

B Division: Mooretown, Delhi, Lincoln, Walkerton.

C Division: Arthur, Beverly, Campbellford, East Lamb-
ton, Lambton Shores, Norwood, Seaforth, Stayner, Teeswa-
ter, Wainfleet.

Daily admission to the tournament will be $5 per adult,
$3 per student or senior, and $14 for a full weekend of
great sports action.

International Silver Stick hockey was the idea of Jack
Kinsella, who conceived of the tournament as a way to pro-
mote the game of hockey while fostering goodwill between
Canada and the United States. According to the official
International Silver Stick Hockey Association Inc. Website,
tournament philosophy is aimed at helping players develop
citizenship and international goodwill through hockey.

The first tournament was held in February, 1958 be-
tween Bantam and Peewee teams from Potsdam, New Y ork
and South Carleton, Ontario. These tournaments gradually
expanded throughout Canada, the United States, and even
into Canadian Forces bases in Europe.

By 1961, Port Huron, Michigan, assisted by Sarnia, On-
tario, became the site of the Silver Stick Tournament in the
U.S. In 1963, the McMorran Arena in Port Huron became
the Silver Stick’s new official home.

Tournament games use either USA Hockey or Hockey
Canada rules, depending on which country is hosting that
particular tournament.
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Enjoy holiday activities at the Mooretown Sports Complex

The Mooretown Sports Complex offers a wide variety of fitness and
gportsoptions, and during the coming Chrigmashalidays it will offer lotsof
family funaswal.

TimHorton’ssponsors

freepublic kates
Enjoy free public skating courtesy of Tim Horton' s Café and Bake Shop
onDec. 27 and 28 from 1 p.m. to 230 p.m., and on Jan. 2, 2013 from 1 p.m.
to245pm.

Publickating

Public skating will be available on Dec. 23 and 30 from 1 pm. to 2:15
p.m., and on Jan. 3 from 1 pm. to 2 p.m. The cogt will be $2.25 per child,
$3.25 per adult, and $6.50 per family.

Recr egtional/Adult svims

Recregtiond/adult snvims will be hdd as follons Mondays ad
Wednesdays from noonto 1 p.m,; Tuesdaysand Thursdaysfrom 11 am. to
1 pm,; Fidaysfrom 7 p.m. to 9 p.m.; Saturdays and Sundaysfrom 6 p.m. to
8p.m. Therewill beno snimson Dec. 24, 25, 26, 31, or Jan. 1, 2013.

Winter svim lesson sesson offered

Register now for the Winter svim lesson sesson. Lessons begin the

week of Jen. 7, 2013,

Shallow and degp water aerobics

Experience ad enjoy the rguvenating power of the water! Programs
indude a vaidy of exardses tha taget podure, muscular endurance,
srength, cardiovascular, flexibility and balance. Shdlow water dasses are
dated for Mondays, Wednesdays and Fidaysfrom 10am. to 11 am,, ad
Tuesdaysand Thursdaysfrom 8 pm. to 9 pm. Degp water dassssareMon-
daysand Wednesdays from 8 p.m. to 9 pm. The cost is$4.50 per dass $45
for a12 visit pass, or $195 per year.

Water Therapy —
arthritis fiboromyalgawater exerdse

This program indudes cardiovascular training, functiond fitness, mus-
cular endurance and strength, balance and flexihility training with a godl of
improved mohility. Classes are Tuesday and Thursday from 10 am. to 11
am. Theoog is$4.50 per dassor $45 for a12 vist pess. Joinany time!

Sretch & Srengthen fithnessdasses

These group fitness dasses focus on fun and fitness while improving
grength and flexibility. Classes are Mondays and Wednesday's from 6 p.m.
to 7 p.m The cost is$4.50 per dass $45 for a2 visit pass, or $243 per year

for full fitness centre membership.
Shinny hockey isback!

Adult shinny hockey for people ages 18 and over will be played Tues:
day mormings from 9 am. to 10 am. a a cogt of $65 per person and on
Wednesday mormings from 9:30 am. to 11 am. & a codt of $6 per person.
Peasenote therewill be no shinny hodkey played on Dec. 25, 26, or Jan. 1.

Book your icetimenow!

Iceisavailable throughout the winter on Monday to Fiday from 8 am.
to 5 p.m., and on Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday from8am. to4 pm.
ChrigmasHoaliday icetimeisavailable Dec. 24 from 8am to noon; Dec.
28from8am. to 1 pm. and from 2:30 pm. to 7 p.m.; Dec. 31 from8am.
to noon; and Jan. 2 from 8 am. t0 6:30 pm. Mar ch Bresk icetimeisavail-
able March 11 from 8 am. to 5 pm,; March 12 from 8 am. to 7 pm,;
March 13 from 8 am. to 6:30 p.m,; March 14 from 8 am. to 6 pm.; and
March 15 from 8 am. to 8 pm. lce rates Prime time - Monday through
Friday after 5 pm. and dl day Saturday and Sunday, $150 per hour (tax
induded). Non-prime time - Monday through Fiday before 5 p.m., $95 per
hour (tax indluded).

For moreinformation about the above programsor to book
ice time, contact the Mooretown Sports Complex at 519-867-
2651

M ooreOptimigsrecdavethanks

The Mooretown Sports Complex hosted atatd of 247 &. Clar Town-
ship Grade 3 dudents this year as they took part in the Lifesaving Society
Shimto Survive program. This vaueble program involves badc svimming
kills and important sdf-rescue and lifesaving <kills Basc svimming ability
isafundamenta reguirement for . Clair Township youth because of their
doseproximity to largebodies of water.

The program was mede possible thanks to a grant from the Lifesaving
Sodiely and the additiond support of the Optimist Club of Moore The dub
provided funds to cover the cogt of bussng the Corunna students to and
from the Mooretown Sports Complex, and avote of thanks is extended to
the Moore Optimistsfor supporting theyouth of . Clair Township.

JuvenileSlver Stick hockey

Tekein dl the exdtement of Juvenile Internationdl Slver Stick Hodkey
a theMooretown Sports Complex on Jan. 3through 6.
Seepage 8 for moreinformetion.

Children’s Safety Village fundraising in progress

QY \IMIST
CLuB

@

Fundraising for the proposed Lambton
Children’s Safety Village is underway, and
the Optimist Club of Moore is showing its
support for the project with a pledge of
$15,000. The second of three $5,000 pay-
ments on the pledge was recently present-
ed by Moore Optimist President Mary Lou
Abramsto Children’s Safety Village repre-
sentative Mary Ann Buntrock.

The estimated cost of the village is $3
million and donations are now being

sought throughout Lambton County and
beyond.

Lambton Children's Safety Village
committee member Nina Strickland says
the village will introduce students from
Kindergarten to Grade 8 to safety issues
related to issues such as: the streets, bicy-
cle sofety, fire safety, drug awareness,
stregt-proofing, bullying, farm safety, wa
ter safety, stranger safety, and Internet
safety.

FyEND OF YOUTH'

MOORE
ONTARIO —

Mary Lou Abrams, President of the Optimist
Club of Moore, right, presents a cheque for
$5,000 to Mary Ann Buntrock of the Lambton
Children’s Safety Village. Photo submitted

When you’re away from home, read The Beacon on the St. Clair Township Website: www.twp.stclair.on.ca



The BEACON of st. Clair Township

November 2012

Page 10

&G~ COMMUNITY NOTES

Sombra Higtorical Society calendar fundraiser
The SombraHigtorical Society issdling cdendarsfor 2013 withthe
theme Churches of Sombra Township. The cod is $12 each and the
cdendars are available a the Pick and Pay Variety Store, the Riverview
Redaurant, and the Sombra Museum. These caendars make ided
Chrigmas gifts and proceads from their sde will further the heritage
preservation efforts of the SombraMuseum.

Brigden Fair Homecraft quilt winner
Thelovdy quilt raffled off by the Brigden Fair Homecraft divison
was won by Fayn Galant of Cagary. Fayn's grandmother, Audrey
Joyce of Brigden bought her the lucky ticket.

Lambton Dragons charity rafflewinner announced

The winner of the Lamiston Dragons charity mest raffle was Marty
Allison of Sarnia. Mr. Allison won a freezer full of beef and proceeds
from this fundraiser will hdp support the Lambton Dragons Sedge
Hockey team. Thanks are extended to al who participated intheraffle.

Lambton Dragonsinvite challengersto comeand play

The Lambton Dragons Sedge Hockey team invites any hockey
team, gports group or work group to come out to the Mooretown Sports
Complex on Sunday mornings to enjoy a friendly game with the Drag-
ons. Extra dedges and equipment are available. To participate, please
cal Karen or Jm MacNeil at 519-862-4756, or Jeckie White at 519-862
-4039.

Alzhemer Society writing contest in progress

The annud Alzheimer Sodiety of Sarnia-Lambton Forget Me Not
writing contest is now underway and will conclude a the end of Janu-
ary, which is Alzheimer Awareness Month. For more information, see
page’.

Voiceyour concernsover school issues

For those who have concerns or comments about locd schodl is-
ues, your locd schodl trugtee is the person to spesk to. In &. Clair
Township, Judy Krdl is the person to contact, ether by emal a
jkrall @cdiaccess.com or by phoneat 519-882-1055.

Brigden Higtory book gill on sale

The Brigden Higtory Book has dready sold over 700 copies and
there are dill some available a& The Book Keeper in Sarnia and from
Barb Legper. The book would be a grest Chrigmas gift for local history
buffs so get yoursbefore the stock runsot.

Photo|.D. cardsnow issued at

Corunnalicenseoffice
People aged 16 and over who do not hold a valid driver's license
can now obtain a government-issued photo 1.D. card a the Corunna
Motor Vehide License office a 379 Lyndoch Street.

Corunna Legion observing winter hours

The Royd Canadian Legion Corunna Branch 447 hdl is now ob-
serving winter hours. The hal will be open as follows: Monday, Tues-
day and Friday - 11 am. to 11 p.m.; Wednesday and Thursday - 11 am.
to 8 p.m.; and Saturdays - 11 am. to 8 p.m. Saff has the discretion to
extend dosing time as required. The hdl is dosed on Sundays unless
thereisaspecid event being held.

3rd Annual Elimination Draw now underway

The Royd Canadian Legion Corunna Branch 447 is now sdling
tickets for its 3rd annua Elimination Draw, with proceeds from the
draw going to Corunna Legion programs (35 per cent of the net pro-

ceedswill go to thelocd firefighters' charity of choice) Ticketsare $20
each and only 250 will be sold. The grand prize is $2,000 and the draw
will be held on Sept. 21, 2013. There will dso be $50 prizes for tickets
numbered 1, 25, 50, 75, 100, 125, 150, 175, 200, and 225 during the
grand prize draw. Weskly draws for $20 will be held every Saturday
beginning on May 4, 2013 and ending Sept. 14 at the mesat draw. Those
who are & the mest draw may win an attendance prize as well. Tickets
from weekly winnerswill go right back into the draw so you might win
more than once. Doors will open for the Sept. 21, 2013 draw a 5:30
p.m. with dinner to begin at 6:30 p.m. and the draw at 7:30 p.m. Your
ticket will indlude admisson, dinner and door prizes Guest admisson
will be$10. Thisisan age-of-mgority evert, lottery license#M688247.

For tickets or moreinformeation, call the Legion a 519-862-1240.

The 2012 Himination Draw list of winnersincluded: $50 winners -
Diane Murray (168), Gord Allen (135), Pdrice Hett (137), Janice
McDondd (045), Mark Krone (079), LisaGirard (093), Michdlle Fraser
(193), Robyn Boczek (101), Jackie Miller (229), Paul Mortier (083),
and Pat Stevens (158). The Grand Prize of $2,000 was split four ways
between Erika Taege (69), John Cormier (103), Ron Skreptak (146),
and Douglas Stacey (215).

Penniesfor Pavement program in progress

The . Clair River Trail Pennies for Pavement program is raising
fundsfor thetrail’ s upkeep and maintenance by collecting loose pennies
a the following locations: Shaykin Bait Variety in Port Lambton or the
Fic-N-Pay in Sombra Village. Every penny will be matched 2:1 by S.
Clar Township Council, S0 every $1 will become $3.

Handyman/Handywoman program
hdpsseniors

The Lambton Seniors Association (LSA) Handyman/Handywoman
program isa United Way-funded program that helps seniors stay inther
own homes by helping with a wide range of household maintenance
and repair issues as wdl as quality-of-life activities. Services provided
indude yard maintenance, home maintenance, housekeeping, snow
dearing, eaves trough cleaning and much more. For more information,
call the LSA a 519-339-8866 or 1-800-219-4717.

® ® ® 2 5{ ® e
St. Vincent DePaul Christmas hamper info

Donations of food, toys and cash can till be made to the St.
Vincent DePaul Christmas hamper program in south St. Clair
Township by contacting George Moran at 519-677-5773.

Operation Christmas Tree program

The donation collection and assembly centre for Operation
Christmas Tree (OCT) in north St. Clair Township will be at
the former Baptist Church on Hill Street, the same location as
last year. It was decided that the collection centre space at the
Emergency Services Building would not be sufficient to OCT
needs. Donations of non-perishable food, new unwrapped toys
or cash can be dropped off at the church building from 9 am.
to 3 p.m. on week days until mid-December.
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MORE AROUND THE TOWNSHIP

From page 12

Tim Horton’s to sponsor free skates

Tim Horton’s will sponsor a series of free
skating opportunities at the Mooretown
Sports Complex during the Christmas season.
They will be held: Thursday, Dec. 27 from
1 p.m. to 2 p.m.; Friday, Dec. 28 from 1
p.m. to 2 p.m.; and Wednesday, Jan. 2,
2013 from 1 p.m. to 2:45 p.m.

Luncheon/card parties planned
The Mayflower Rebekah Lodge will host a series of
luncheon and card parties at Thompson Gardens, 198
Beckwith Street in Corunna at noon on the following
dates: Monday Jan. 14; Monday, Feb. 11; Monday,
March 4; Monday, April 22; and Monday, May 27.
Everyone is welcome.

Corunna Legion to host open jam sessions

The Royal Canadian Legion Corunna Branch 447 at
the intersection of Albert and Beckwith Streets will
host a series of monthly open jam sessions during the
coming months. On the last Saturday of each month
beginning at 3 p.m., everyone is welcome to attend this
lively event to play along or just listen and enjoy some
terrific local talent. Food will be available during these
events. These enjoyable afternoons will be held on:
Dec. 29, Jan. 26, Feb. 23, March 30, April 27 and
May 25. For timely news from the Corunna Legion, go
online to: www.corunna.ca/legion/ .

New Year’s Day Levee at Corunna Legion
The Royal Canadian Legion Leslie Sutherland
Branch 447 at 350 Albert Street in Corunna will host a
New Year's Day Levee on Tuesday, Jan. 1, 2013 from
1 p.m. to 4 p.m. Everyone is welcome to attend, enjoy
snacks and refreshments, and start the New Y ear off by
enjoying the company of friends and neighbours.

International Silver Stick tournament

in Mooretown
The Mooretown Sports Complex will be the site of
the 40th Annual Juvenile International Silver Stick Fi-
nals on Jan. 3 through 6. Daily admission will be $5
per adult, $3 per student or senior, and $14 for a week-
end pass. For more information, see page 8.

Winter Country Jamboree in Brigden
With the holidays over, you may be look-
ing for a remedy to cure your Winter
blahs. Find your answer at the Brigden
fairgrounds exhibition hall on Sunday,
Jan. 13 at 1 p.m. when the Winter Coun-
try Jamboree fills the hall with lively mu-
sic. Admission is just $2. Those who sing
or play an instrument are welcome to join
in, but it's always nice to sit and tap your
toes or get up and dance the afternoon
away. And after the jamboree, stay for a

ham and scalloped potato supper beginning at 5 p.m.
Limited tickets for the meal will be available at the door
so get there early.

Parish breakfasts in Port Lambton

Sacred Heart Parish in Port Lambton will host a se-
ries of Sunday Parish breakfasts from 10 a.m. to noon on
the following dates: Jan. 20; Feb. 17; April 28. The
breakfasts will include eggs made to order, bacon, ham,
sausage, pancakes, toast, juice, coffee or tea, and take-
out meals are available. The cost is $7 per adult, $3.50
for children ages 12 and under, and free for children un-
der the age of five. This event is sponsored by the
Knights of Columbus Father Joseph P. Nelligan Council
No. 10873.

Lecture series to be presented in Sombra

The Sombra Museum will continue to offer a series of
lectures this winter on the last Tuesday of the month.
It will feature a lecture on learning your way around
Ancestry.com in January, a lecture on the subject of
shipwreck treasures in February, and an especially
powerful lecture on the Storm of 1913 by guest speaker
Jim Clary in March. The cost is $10 per lecture, $25
for three lectures, or $50 for all six fall and winter lec-
tures. Student pricing is $7 per lecture, $15 for three, or
$35 for all six. All of the lectures will be held at the
Sombra Museum Cultural Centre meeting room, 3476 St.
Clair Parkway in Sombra. To purchase tickets or obtain
more information, call 519-892-3982. The museum can
also be contacted via email at: sombramuse-
um@hotmail.com or on Facebook at: facebook.com/
SombraMuseum.

Indoor walking and fitness in Brigden

Indoor walking and fitness classes are held free of
charge at the Brigden fairgrounds exhibition hall every
Tuesday and Thursday morning from 9:30 am. to
10:30 a.m. Indoor shoes are required for participation.
For more information or to register for this program, call
519-344-3017, ext. 237. This program is sponsored by
the West Lambton Health Centre, the Moore Agricultur-
al Society, and Ontario’s Community Health Centres.

Corunna Coffee Club at Thompson Gardens

The Corunna Coffee Club now takes place at Thomp-
son Gardens on Monday to Saturday at 9 am. The club
is open to everyone.

If you have a non-profit or charity event or
activity coming up in St. Clair Township, or if it
will benefit the residents of this township, pro-
mote it free of charge in The Beacon. The
deadline for submissions is on the third Mon-
day of every month at 4 p.m.

mail: beacon@twp.stclair.on.ca
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Sunday Breakfasts return to

St. Joseph’s Parish

St. Joseph’s Parish Centre in Corunna on Lyndoch
Street will once again host a series of Sunday breakfasts
and meat raffles from 9 am. to 1 p.m. on: Dec. 2, Jan.
13, Feb. 10, March 10, April 7, and May 5. These pop-
ular breakfasts feature pancakes, sausage, bacon, ham,
eggs, home fries, rolls, orange juice, coffee and tea at a
cost of $7 per adult, $3 for children six through 12, and
free for children under age 6. Take-out orders are availa-
ble from 8:30 a.m. Call 519-862-1213, ext. 28.

Annual Brigden tree lighting date set

Bein Brigden on Sunday, Dec. 2 when
the Brigden Park at the corner of
Courtright Line and Brigden Road will be
alight with brilliant Christmas colour. It's
time for the annual Brigden tree-lighting
ceremony at 7 p.m. This delightful com-
munity event includes tasty treats and
cheerful community spirit, so don’t miss
it.

Christmas In The Villa sale

The Christmas In The Villa craft and gift sale will be
held Saturday, Dec. 1 from 10 am. to 2 p.m. at Lamb-
ton Meadowview Villa on Petrolia Line in Petrolia.
Lunch will be available for purchase. For more infor-
mation, contact the Life Enrichment staff at 519-882-
1470, ext. 5002 or email carolyn.greening@county-
lambton.on.ca .

Fowl bingo in Sombra
The Sombra St. John’s C. W. L. will host a Fowl Bin-
go on Monday, Dec. 3 at 7 p.m. Admission will be $2
per person and everyone is welcome.

Turkey bingo at Corunna Legion

The Royal Canadian Legion Corunna Branch 447 will
hold a turkey bingo on Wednesday, Dec. 5 starting at 7
p.m. The cost will be $15 for three cards, with 25 games
plus one special game planned and three prizes up for
grabs. There will be door prizes and a grand prize of
$650 in Lambton Mall Bucks. Food will be available and
everyone is welcome.

Christmas Dinner and Cantata

Get into the Christmas spirit by attending the Christ-
mas Dinner and Cantata being held at LaSalle Road
Community of Christ Church on Saturday, Dec. 8. The
dinner begins at 5 p.m. with the concert to follow. The
cost is $5 per person. For reservations or information,
contact Carol at 226-738-0693 or email Kelly at
k_knightjets@msn.com .

Christmas Tea and Bake Sale in Corunna

The congregation of All Saints Anglican Church at
the corner of Hill and Lyndoch Streets will hold a
Christmas Tea and Bake Sale on Saturday, Dec. 8 from
10 a.m. to noon. The event will include baking, pre-
serves, crafts, stained glass, books and attic treasures,

fruit, turkey and beef pies, and carrot puddings. Tea,
coffee and dessert will also be served for $3 per person.
Everyone is welcome and admission is free.

Santa coming to Courtright

Santa Claus will be coming to
Courtright on Sunday, Dec. 9 at 11 a.m.
His parade will leave from the Courtright
fire hall and circle the town of Courtright
picking up children and taking them to the
fire hall to meet Santa. A light lunch will be provided
by the station’s firefighters at noon and everyone is
invited to attend. If the weather is poor on parade day,
the event will be held the following weekend on Sun-
day, Dec. 16. The event is sponsored by the volunteer
firefighters from the St. Clair Township Courtright fire
station.

Country Christmas Jamboree
in Brigden

Get into the Christmas spirit by coming out to the
Brigden fairgrounds exhibition hall on Sunday, Dec. 9
at 1 p.m. to enjoy a Country Christmas Jamboree. Ad-
mission is just $2. Those who sing or play are welcome
to bring their instruments and join in the fun. Or just
tap your toes, dance the afternoon away and afterwards,
why not stay to savour a ham and scalloped potato sup-
per starting at 5 p.m. Limited tickets for the meal will
be sold at the door so get there early. Proceeds from the
jamboree will be put towards upgrades to the exhibition
hall.

Moore Museum to host

Old-Fashioned Christmas

Once again this year, the Moore Museum will pre-
sent the popular seasonal program, An Old-Fashioned
Christmas. The program provides lots of old-time
Y uletide sights and fascinating hands-on fun for every-
one who participates. The log cabin is
decorated for a pioneer family Christmas,
and trees and toys in the main building
bring the traditions of the Victorian Era
to life. Students also taste history when
they participate in a taffy pull and sample
the results. A pioneer or Victorian-style
decoration is created by each student, giving each one a
souvenir to take home with them so they can add some-
thing to their own family’s Christmas tradition. The
program will be available for school groups until Dec.
20. Morning and afternoon bookings are offered, and
evening bookings for children’s groups can be ar-
ranged. Programs must be booked in advance and the
schedule fills up quickly so teachers should call as soon
as possible to ensure the best choice of dates. The cost
of the program is $4.05 per student. Further details are
available by calling the Moore Museum at 519-867-
2020 or by visiting the museum Website at:
WWW.mOoor emuseum.ca .

See More, page 11



